

# THE STRATEGIC IMPORTANCE OF THE WESTERN HEMISPHERE: DEFINING U.S. INTERESTS IN THE REGION\*

R. Evan Ellis

There is arguably no region more critical to the security and prosperity of the United States than Latin America and the Caribbean. The U.S. trades with and invests more in the region than with any other part of the world, binding our well-being to that of Latin America and the Caribbean.

The 17% of U.S. residents of Hispanic origin also highlights how we are connected to the region by bonds of family.

Through our shared land and maritime borders, the ills that occur in the region are transmitted to this country in the form of refugees, criminal activities, and openings for terrorists and state rivals, who would use it as a base from which to do us harm.

Today, I wish to highlight four interrelated challenges in Latin America and the Caribbean, which I respectfully submit merit this Subcommittee's attention: organized crime, Russia, Islamic radicalism, and China.

Organized crime. In Mexico and Central America, the passage of drugs and immigrants toward the United States continues to fuel transnational criminal organizations, street gangs, and other illicit groups, deepening the crisis of violence, corruption, impunity and lack of opportunity in parts of those societies – particularly in El Salvador, Honduras and Guatemala. Such conditions, in turn, also create spaces in which actors disposed to harm the United States may operate.

In Mexico, just two weeks ago, David Arellano Cuan, head of legal affairs in the country's Interior Ministry, warned that 75% of Mexico's municipalities are vulnerable to

infiltration by organized crime.<sup>1</sup> At that same hearing, the head of criminal investigations in the Mexico's Attorney Generals' office, Tomas Zeron de Lucio, called the level of municipal police corruption in the country "alarming."<sup>2</sup>

Mexico's government reports that it has captured or killed more than 80 of the nation's 122 most wanted criminals.<sup>3</sup> Yet with more than 80,000 Mexican lives lost since 2006 in the conflict, it is not clear whether the situation has improved.

I also worry that momentum has been lost in the historic expansion of mutual respect and confidence that occurred between our governments and armed forces since 2006. In addition, according to 2013 data, extraditions of criminals to the United States under President Peña Nieto are proceeding

<sup>1</sup> "75% de municipios tienen infiltración del crimen organizado: Segob," *Crónica*, January 21, 2015, <http://www.cronica.com.mx/notas/2015/879412.html>. See also Arron Daugherty, "75% of Mexico Municipalities Susceptible to Organized Crime: Official," *Insight Crime*, January 23, 2015, <http://www.insightcrime.org/news-briefs/75-of-mexico-municipalities-susceptible-to-organized-crime-official>.

<sup>2</sup> "Crimen organizado mandaba en 13 municipios de Guerrero: PGR," *Animal Político*, January 21, 2015, <http://www.animalpolitico.com/2015/01/crimen-organizado-mandaba-en-13-municipios-de-guerrero-pgr>. See also Arron Daugherty, "75% of Mexico Municipalities Susceptible to Organized Crime: Official," *Insight Crime*, January 23, 2015, <http://www.insightcrime.org/news-briefs/75-of-mexico-municipalities-susceptible-to-organized-crime-official>.

<sup>3</sup> Leticia Pineda, "Mexico arrests Beltran Leyva cartel chief," *Yahoo! News*, October 2, 2014, <http://news.yahoo.com/mexico-captures-most-wanted-drug-cartel-kingpin-015758497.html>.

\* Mr. R. Evan Ellis Testimony to the Subcommittee on the Western Hemisphere, Foreign Affairs Committee U.S. House of Representatives.

at a rate of less than half of what they were under his predecessor.<sup>4</sup>

In Central America, the surge in immigrant children arriving at the U.S. border last spring, the willingness of El Salvador government, to broker a truce (which has now collapsed) between the rival street gangs Mara Salvatrucha and Barrio 18,<sup>5</sup> and the September 2012 appeal by conservative Guatemalan President Otto Perez Molina that violence and criminality is so out of control that the region should consider legalizing drugs,<sup>6</sup> shows just how desperate the situation has become.

One illustrative case is Honduras. Like others in the region, it was designated by the White House in 2014 as a “major drug transit and/or major illicit drug producing country.” Its president, Juan Orlando Hernandez, has publicly declared that the transnational criminal organizations operating there are as aggressive and cause as much destruction as Middle Eastern terrorist groups like ISIL.<sup>7</sup> Indeed, in 2013, Honduras had the highest murder rate in the world, at 79 per 100,000, while only one percent of such homicides in major cities result in convictions of the perpetrator.<sup>8</sup>

<sup>4</sup> In the first half of 2013, Mexico extradited 19 persons to the United States, compared to 579 extradited during the six years of the Calderon administration. See Luis Pablo Beauregard, “‘El Chapo’ Guzmán consigue frenar su extradición a EE UU,” *El País*, January 27, 2015, [http://internacional.elpais.com/internacional/2015/01/27/actualidad/1422318809\\_357796.html](http://internacional.elpais.com/internacional/2015/01/27/actualidad/1422318809_357796.html). See also Loren Riesefeld, “‘El Chapo’ Gains Ground in Fight Against Extradition,” *Insight Crime*, January 27, 2015, <http://www.insightcrime.org/news-briefs/el-chapo-gains-ground-fight-against-extradition>.

<sup>5</sup> See, for example, Marguerite Cawley, “MS13 Expanding After Truce Collapse in El Salvador?” *Insight Crime*, June 2, 2014, <http://www.insightcrime.org/news-briefs/ms13-expanding-after-truce-collapse-in-el-salvador>.

<sup>6</sup> “Otto Pérez apoya legalizar marihuana y amapola,” *Prensa Libre*, March 4, 2014, [http://www.prensalibre.com/noticias/politica/Perez-apoya-legalizar-marihuana-amapola\\_0\\_1113488655.html](http://www.prensalibre.com/noticias/politica/Perez-apoya-legalizar-marihuana-amapola_0_1113488655.html).

<sup>7</sup> Silvia Blanco, “‘La guerra al narco es una guerra que no es nuestra’” *El País*, October 1, 2014, [http://internacional.elpais.com/internacional/2014/10/01/actualidad/1412199282\\_188307.html](http://internacional.elpais.com/internacional/2014/10/01/actualidad/1412199282_188307.html).

<sup>8</sup> German H. Reyes R., “‘La investigación criminal está en detrimento’: Fiscal Especial de Delitos contra la Vida,” *Revistazo*, December 9, 2014, <http://www.revistazo.biz/web2/index.php/nacional/item/997-‘la-investigación-criminal-está-en-detrimento’>. See also Kyra Gurney, “Honduras Solves 1% of Homicide Cases: Report,” *Insight Crime*, December 19, 2014, <http://www.insightcrime.org/news-briefs/honduras-solves-1-of-homicide-cases>.

In the Caribbean, the flow of cocaine has reached levels not seen for more than a decade, with 91 metric tons seized in 2013.<sup>9</sup>

The situation is compounded by both the external and domestic policies of the ALBA regimes, where high levels of public corruption combine with an unwillingness to cooperate with Western law enforcement to effectively create sanctuaries for transnational criminal organizations operating in the region. In 2014, pursuant to section 706(1) of the Foreign Relations Authorization Act of 2003 (Public Law 107-228), the administration designated the ALBA regimes Venezuela and Bolivia as not complying with their international obligations in the fight against narcotics.<sup>10</sup> Last week, Venezuelan security official and presidential bodyguard Leamsy Salizar fled to the United States, collaborating with U.S. authorities and publicly naming Diosdado Cabello, his former boss and President of Venezuela’s National Assembly, as the head of the “Cartel of the Suns”, Venezuela’s principal transnational criminal organization.<sup>11</sup>

In addition, the still modest but growing threat of trans-pacific crime involving the region also merits more attention. Dimensions of concern include human smuggling, precursor chemicals, illegal mining, other contraband goods, and money laundering.<sup>12</sup>

Illustrative of such problems, a major operation by the Mexican Navy in the state of Michoacán in November 2013 exposed a transpacific criminal production chain in which ore illegally mined in territory under the control of the Knights Templar criminal

<sup>9</sup> Elyssa Pachico, “US Releases New Plan for Caribbean Drug Trafficking,” *Insight Crime*, January 26, 2015, <http://www.insightcrime.com/news-analysis/us-releases-new-plan-for-caribbean-drug-trafficking>.

<sup>10</sup> “Presidential Determination – Major Drug Transit or Major Illicit Drug Producing Countries for Fiscal Year 2015.” White House, Official Website, September 15, 2014, <http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2014/09/15/presidential-determination-major-drug-transit-or-major-illicit-drug-prod>.

<sup>11</sup> Antonio Maria Delgado, “Identifican a Diosdado Cabello como jefe del Cartel de los Soles,” *El Nuevo Herald*, January 27, 2015, <http://www.elnuevoherald.com/noticias/mundo/america-latina/venezuela-es/article8206548.html>.

<sup>12</sup> For a detailed overview of growing trans-Pacific crime ties, see R. Evan Ellis, “Chinese Organized Crime in Latin America,” *Prism*, Vol. 4, No. 1, December 1, 2012, pp. 67-77.

organization was bought by criminal middlemen and eventually shipped to the PRC.<sup>13</sup> Similarly, the February 2014 takedown of Sinaloa Cartel boss “El Chapo” Guzman led to the public exposure of his organization’s ties across the Pacific, including operations the Philippines, and precursor chemicals sourced from Chinese mafia organizations such as Sun Yee On and Sap Sze Wui.<sup>14</sup> In Brazil, a recent government investigation found that the transnational criminal organization First Capital Command (PCC), one of the largest such groups in the country, is using bank accounts in the PRC, as well as in the United States, to launder money.<sup>15</sup>

Russia. Of the external actors with an interest in the region, Russia is the one which has most openly challenged the United States. Since 2008, Russia has repeatedly deployed nuclear-capable aircraft, warships, and submarines within close proximity to this country. In November 2013, a Tu-160 bomber violated the airspace of U.S. ally Colombia in a transit between Nicaragua and Cuba.<sup>16</sup> In addition, signals intelligence ship Viktor Leonov has been operating in the Caribbean, making at least three port calls in Havana Harbor in the past year, including in February and March 2014 as tensions between the US and Russia heated up over Ukraine,<sup>17</sup> and most recently, on

January 20th of this year, as Assistant Secretary of State for the Western Hemisphere Roberta Jacobson and her team headed to Havana to advance the normalization of relations between our government and Cuba.<sup>18</sup>

Since 2001, Russia has sold Latin America \$14.5 billion in arms, of which approximately \$11 billion has gone to Venezuela,<sup>19</sup> although Brazil, Peru, and Nicaragua have also been important customers.<sup>20</sup> Moscow is also working with Nicaragua in counterdrug operations,<sup>21</sup> and has established a regional training center in Managua, giving Russian instructors the opportunity to interact with visiting security personnel from across the region.<sup>22</sup>

Russia has also signaled its intent to expand its military presence in the region. In February 2014, its Defense Minister Sergei Shoigu expressed his government’s intent to pursue agreements with Nicaragua, Cuba and Venezuela to allow Russian military ships and aircraft to resupply in the ports and airports of

<sup>13</sup> “Los Templarios controlaban exportación minera a China desde Lázaro Cárdenas,” *La Vanguardia*, January 5, 2014, <http://www.vanguardia.com.mx/lostemplarios-controlaban-exportacion-minera-a-china-desde-lazarocardenas-1917212.html>.

<sup>14</sup> Julieta Pelcastre, “‘El Chapo’ conspires with Chinese mafias to produce synthetic drugs in Latin America,” *El Dialogo*, February 19, 2014, [http://dialogo-americanas.com/en\\_GB/articles/rmisa/features/regional-news/2014/02/19/sinaloa-alianza-china](http://dialogo-americanas.com/en_GB/articles/rmisa/features/regional-news/2014/02/19/sinaloa-alianza-china).

<sup>15</sup> Bruno Ribiero, “PCC envia dinheiro do tráfico para Estados Unidos e China,” *O Estado de São Paulo*, January 15, 2015, <http://sao-paulo.estadao.com.br/noticias/geral,pcc-envia-dinheiro-do-trafico-para-estados-unidos-e-china,1619985>. See also Kyra Gurney, “Brazil’s PCC, Mimicking the Country, Shifts Towards China,” *Insight Crime*, January 19, 2015, <http://www.insightcrime.org/news-briefs/brazil-pcc-gang-launder-money-in-china-united-states>.

<sup>16</sup> “Colombia entregó nota de protesta a Rusia por violación de espacio aéreo,” *El Espectador*, November 6, 2013, <http://www.elsepectador.com/noticias/elmundo/colombia-entrego-nota-de-protesta-rusia-violacion-de-es-articulo-456989>.

<sup>17</sup> “La presencia de un buque espía ruso en La Habana ante el comienzo del deshielo provoca recelo,” *ABC*, January 21, 2015, [http://www.abc.es/internacional/20150121/abci-cuba-eeuu-intriga-presencia-buque-espia-](http://www.abc.es/internacional/20150121/abci-cuba-eeuu-intriga-presencia-buque-espia-ruso-201501202144.html)

[ruso-201501202144.html](http://www.abc.es/internacional/20150121/abci-cuba-eeuu-intriga-presencia-buque-espia-ruso-201501202144.html). See also Michael Winter, “Russian Spy Ship Visits Havana,” *USA Today*, February 28, 2014, <http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/world/2014/02/27/russia-cuba-warship/5876249/>.

<sup>18</sup> Fred Weir, “Russia sends clear message - and spy ship – on eve of US-Cuba talks,” *Christian Science Monitor*, January 21, 2015, <http://www.csmonitor.com/World/Europe/2015/0121/Russia-sends-clear-message-and-spy-ship-on-eve-of-US-Cuba-talks-video>.

<sup>19</sup> “Russia Seeks New Arms Deals on Growing Latin American Market,” *RIA Novosti*, May 18, 2013, <http://en.ria.ru/world/20130518/181219365/Russia-Seeks-New-Arms-Deals-on-Growing-Latin-American-Market.html>.

<sup>20</sup> In December 2013, for example, the Peruvian military signed a contract to acquire an additional 24 Mi-171 helicopters in a contract valued at \$528 million, in support of increasing the mobility of its forces operating in the region. See “El ministro de Defensa de Perú revisa en Moscú con su homólogo ruso los avances del contrato para el suministro de 24 Mi-171 Sh-P Hip H,” *Defensa*, September 4, 2014, [http://www.defensa.com/index.php?option=com\\_content&view=article&id=13173:el-ministro-de-defensa-de-peru-revisa-en-moscu-con-su-homologo-ruso-los-avances-del-contrato-para-el-suministro-de-24-mi-171-sh-p-hip-h&catid=55:latinoamerica&Itemid=163](http://www.defensa.com/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=13173:el-ministro-de-defensa-de-peru-revisa-en-moscu-con-su-homologo-ruso-los-avances-del-contrato-para-el-suministro-de-24-mi-171-sh-p-hip-h&catid=55:latinoamerica&Itemid=163).

<sup>21</sup> In 2014, Russian intelligence reportedly helped Nicaragua to decommission more than a ton of cocaine. “Rusia busca ampliar relaciones con Nicaragua,” *Estrategia y Negocios*, January 24, 2015, <http://www.estrategiaynegocios.net/lasclavesdeldia/785285-330/rusia-busca-ampliar-relaciones-con-nicaragua>.

<sup>22</sup> “Russia to open police anti-drug training centre in Nicaragua,” *Jane’s Intelligence Weekly*, March 25, 2013, <https://janes.ihs.com>

those countries, as well as possibly re-opening the large Cold War era surveillance facility in Lourdes, Cuba.<sup>23</sup>

Last November, Minister Shoigu added to such declarations of intent, announcing Russian plans to send bombers and other Russian military aircraft on long range patrols in proximity to the U.S. coast, including flights into the Caribbean and Gulf of Mexico.<sup>24</sup>

Islamic Radicalism. Iran's current president Hassan Rouhani, in contrast to his predecessor Mahmoud Ahmadinejad, has not publicly pursued alliances with anti-US leaders in Latin America and the Caribbean. Yet Iran has used its embassy personnel to recruit and radicalize would be terrorists in the region, who have then planned operations against the United States. Examples of such Iranian officials include former cultural attaché to Argentina Mohsen Rabbani, implicated in the 1994 attack against the AMIA Jewish cultural center in Argentina, and believed to have been one of Iran's lead recruiters of Islamic radicals in the region. One of the people whom he is believed to have recruited is Abdul Kadir, a Guyanese convert to Islamic radicalism, sentenced to life in prison in 2010 for a plot to detonate bombs under New York's JFK airport.<sup>25</sup>

The death of Argentine Special Prosecutor Alberto Nisman by a gunshot to the head, the day before he was to testify to the Argentine Congress regarding an alleged cover-up of Iran's role in the 1994 AMIA attack by Argentine President Cristina Fernandez de Kirchner and her government, raises disturbing questions regarding that government's relationship with Iran and Islamic radicals.

While it is not clear to what degree Iranian activities in Latin America have continued under President Rouhani, Latin America continues to be a source of terrorist financing, including a portion of the otherwise legitimate remittances and charitable donations sent from Islamic

businessmen in the region, as well as illicit activities such as those by the narco-trafficker Chekry Harb, and by Ayman Joumaa, who laundered money for Los Zetas; both men channeled a portion of their earnings to the terrorist organization Hezbollah.<sup>26</sup>

Latin America and the Caribbean also continues to provide fertile ground for terrorist recruitment, including the previously mentioned JFK Airport plot by Guyanese nationals Abdul Kadir and Abdel Nurwere, and more recently, Muamad Amadar, arrested near Lima, Peru in October 2014, believed to be a Hezbollah operative stockpiling explosives in his apartment for use against targets in the country.<sup>27</sup>

PRC. China, in its pursuit of economic objectives in Latin America and the Caribbean also has impacted the region's security environment. Of the more than \$100 billion that its banks have loaned to the region since 2005, more than ¾ has gone to the nations of ALBA and Argentina,<sup>28</sup> including more than \$9 billion lent to the regime of Nicholas Maduro in Venezuela since the death of his predecessor Hugo Chavez in March 2013. The PRC has also committed almost \$20 billion to Ecuador, including \$7.5 billion in new credit, just announced during President Correa's January 2015 visit to Beijing.<sup>29</sup>

While the PRC has been cautious not to associate itself with the anti-US rhetoric and activities of the ALBA regimes, its money has sustained their viability, enabling countries such as Venezuela to continue as de facto sanctuaries for criminal and insurgent groups, and also,

<sup>23</sup> "Russia with plans for military bases in Nicaragua, Cuba and Venezuela," Mercopress, February 17, 2014, <http://en.mercopress.com/2014/02/27/russia-with-plans-for-military-bases-in-nicaragua-cuba-and-venezuela>.

<sup>24</sup> Greg Botelho and Faith Karimi, "Russia flexes muscles with long-range bomber flights near U.S. shores," CNN, November 13, 2014, <http://www.cnn.com/2014/11/13/world/europe/russia-bombers-plan/index.html>.

<sup>25</sup> See G. Sulzburger, "2 men convicted in Kennedy Airport Plot," New York Times, August 3, 2010, p. A1.

<sup>26</sup> Jason Ryan, "Lebanese Drug Lord Charged in US: Links to Zetas and Hezbollah," ABC News, December 13, 2011, <http://abcnews.go.com/blogs/politics/2011/12/lebanese-drug-lord-charged-in-us-links-to-zetas-and-hezbollah/>.

<sup>27</sup> Cecelia Valenzuela, "Terrorismo sin fronteras," El Comercio, September 29, 2014, <http://elcomercio.pe/opinion/columnistas/terrorismo-sin-fronteras-cecilia-valenzuela-noticia-1767395>. See also "Presunto miembro de Hezbolá fue detenido en Surquillo," El Comercio, Lima, Peru, October 28, 2014, [http://elcomercio.pe/lima/ciudad/presunto-terrorista-hezbola-fue-detenido-surquillo-noticia-1767375?ref=nota\\_lima&ft=mod\\_leatambien&e=titulo](http://elcomercio.pe/lima/ciudad/presunto-terrorista-hezbola-fue-detenido-surquillo-noticia-1767375?ref=nota_lima&ft=mod_leatambien&e=titulo).

<sup>28</sup> "China-Latin America Finance Database," Interamerican Dialogue, accessed January 18, 2015, [http://thediologue.org/map\\_list](http://thediologue.org/map_list).

<sup>29</sup> Ed Adamczyk, "China agrees to financing for Ecuador, Venezuela," United Press International, January 8, 2014, [http://www.upi.com/Top\\_News/World-News/2015/01/08/China-agrees-to-financing-for-Ecuador-Venezuela/6751420741127/](http://www.upi.com/Top_News/World-News/2015/01/08/China-agrees-to-financing-for-Ecuador-Venezuela/6751420741127/).

as points of entry into the region for Russia, Iran and other actors with potentially hostile intentions toward the United States.

Chinese resources also contribute to ALBA efforts to undercut the region's established institutions for multilateral democratic interaction, including the Organization of American States. In recent years, ALBA regimes have created obstacles to the use of the OAS to address important regional issues, and have withdrawn their personnel from OAS institutions such as the Interamerican Defense College, while simultaneously attempting to create substitute institutions that explicitly exclude the U.S. and Canada, such as UNASUR and the Community of Latin American and Caribbean States (CELAC), and to use such substitute institutions to address the region's most important issues.

Indeed, the PRC has directly contributed to the promotion of institutions that exclude the U.S., rather than working through the OAS and established Interamerican system. Although the PRC has been welcomed as an observer at the OAS since 2004, it has chosen CELAC, which explicitly excludes the United States and Canada, as its preferred vehicle for engaging with Latin America and the Caribbean.<sup>30</sup>

The PRC has also expanded its military activities with Latin American and the Caribbean states. Institutional visits to the region by the People's Liberation Army, education and training for its officers in China, and gifts and sales of military material by Chinese companies are undermining U.S. efforts to remain the security partner of choice for Latin American and Caribbean countries.<sup>31</sup>

<sup>30</sup> See R. Evan Ellis, "Strategic Insights: The China-CELAC Summit: Opening a New Phase in China-Latin America-U.S. Relations?" U.S. Army War College Strategic Studies Institute, January 27, 2015, <http://strategicstudiesinstitute.army.mil/index.cfm/articles/The-China-CELAC-Summit/2015/01/27>.

<sup>31</sup> For a detailed account of such sales, see R. Evan Ellis, *The Strategic Dimension of China's Engagement with Latin America*, Washington DC: William J. Perry Center for Hemispheric Defense Studies, 2013, <http://chds.dodlive.mil/files/2013/12/pub-PP-ellis.pdf>. See also R. Evan Ellis, *China – Latin America Military Engagement*, Carlisle Barracks, PA: U.S. Army War College Strategic Studies Institute, August 2011, <http://www.strategicstudiesinstitute.army.mil/pubs/display.cfm?pubID=1077>.

Chinese military companies such as the NORINCO group are also now selling radars, fighter aircraft, military helicopters, trucks and armored vehicles to Venezuela, Bolivia and Ecuador.

Beyond the ALBA countries, Chinese arms companies have sold the Peruvian armed forces Beiben, Dong Feng, and Shaanxy military trucks, and have pursued contracts to supply 40 Type 90B multiple launch rocket vehicles to the country.<sup>32</sup> Chinese companies have also recently advanced into the sale of naval vessels to the region, agreeing last year to providing a patrol boat for Trinidad and Tobago,<sup>33</sup> and negotiating similar sales with Uruguay and Argentina.<sup>34</sup> The PRC is also in negotiations to sell its FC-1 fighter to Argentina, just as Russia is trying to sell Argentina its Su-24 bomber,<sup>35</sup> either of which would create a threat to the British position in the Falkland Islands.<sup>36</sup>

PLA military activities in Latin America and the Caribbean have expanded from multilateral humanitarian exercises, such as participation in the MINUSTAH peacekeeping operation in Haiti from 2004 through 2012, to bilateral activities such as a November 2010 disaster response exercise with the Peruvian

- 
- cfm?pubID=1077.
- <sup>32</sup> Perú selecciona el sistema táctico de lanzacohetes múltiples Norinco tipo 90B," Infodefensa, January 10, 2014, <http://www.infodefensa.com/latam/2014/01/10/noticia-selecciona-sistema-tactico-lanzacohetes-multiples-norinco.html>. See also "El Ejército de Perú adquiere sistemas de artillería chinos por 38 millones de dólares," Defensa, December 27, 2013, [http://www.defensa.com/index.php?option=com\\_content&view=article&id=11143:el-ejercito-de-peru-adquiere-sistemas-de-artilleria-chinos-por-38-millones-de-dolares&catid=55:latinoamerica&Itemid=163](http://www.defensa.com/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=11143:el-ejercito-de-peru-adquiere-sistemas-de-artilleria-chinos-por-38-millones-de-dolares&catid=55:latinoamerica&Itemid=163).
- <sup>33</sup> Ridzwan Rahmat, "Trinidad and Tobago to receive Chinese-supplied patrol vessel," IHS Janes 360, March 12, 2014, <http://www.janes.com/article/35273/trinidad-and-tobago-to-receive-chinese-supplied-patrol-vessel>.
- <sup>34</sup> "Argentina escolhe a China como parceira para seus OPV," Poder Naval, January 27, 2015, <http://www.naval.com.br/blog/2015/01/27/argentina-escolhe-a-china-como-parceira-para-seus-opv>
- <sup>35</sup> "En busca de nuevos acuerdos militares entre Rusia y Argentina," Russia Beyond the Headlines, January 20, 2015, [http://es.rbth.com/internacional/2015/01/20/en-busca-de-nuevos-acuerdos-militares-entre-rusia-y-argentina\\_46603.html](http://es.rbth.com/internacional/2015/01/20/en-busca-de-nuevos-acuerdos-militares-entre-rusia-y-argentina_46603.html).
- <sup>36</sup> Gareth Wood, "Argentina looking to buy Anti-Ship Strike Fighter from China," Fighter Jet News, January 1, 2015, <https://fighterjetnews.wordpress.com/2015/01/01/argentina-looking-to-buy-chinese-fighters-and-anti-ship-missiles/>.

military, followed in 2011 by deployment of the new PLA Navy hospital ship “Peace Arc” to conduct medical activities in the Caribbean.<sup>37</sup>

Moving beyond such humanitarian activities, in October 2013, while Washington was distracted by the federal budget crisis, a PLA naval flotilla crossed the Pacific, where, for the first time, Chinese warships conducted bilateral combat exercises with their counterparts in Chile<sup>38</sup> and Brazil,<sup>39</sup> as well as making a port call in Argentina.

While the PRC does not currently show an interest in establishing military bases or alliances in Latin America or the Caribbean, its expanding economic presence and commercial capabilities in the region in areas such as logistics, telecommunications, and space gives it numerous options for shaping the outcome of a crisis involving the US and our allies in Asia, were one to occur.<sup>40</sup>

I am concerned that, while public discussions of security challenges to the United States in the hemisphere correctly focus on issues such as drugs, organized crime and terrorism, they seldom include the equally important consideration of how, in the undesirable event of a major conflict involving the U.S. elsewhere in the world, our adversaries could use their commercial position and assets to impact U.S. coalition formation, deployment, sustainment, and political will.<sup>41</sup>

Despite such difficulties, there is arguably no other region in the world where the U.S. has

as much of a comparative advantage for building strong partnerships and making a difference, than it does in Latin America and the Caribbean. What is needed, however, is more strategic thinking about the region, its connection to the world, and its contribution to U.S. security, prosperity, and the U.S. global posture broadly.

The U.S. should take advantage of the extraordinary opportunity provided by both reapproachment with Cuba and the upcoming summit of the Americas to reinvigorate the OAS as the primer multilateral institution for the Western Hemisphere, while opposing attempts through the empowerment of alternative organizations such as UNASUR and CELAC to exclude the U.S. from the region.<sup>42</sup>

For Mexico and Central America, we must show our partners that we are as focused on reducing narcotics demand in the U.S. and the flow of firearms to the region, as we are to stopping drug transits and dismantling criminal organizations in the region itself. From this base of confidence and trust, we can then work more effectively with those partners in pursuit of internationally coordinated, whole-of-government solutions, helping them strengthen their own institutions (as well as ours) to collectively become more secure and more prosperous.

The United States can also make it clearer to extra-hemispheric actors such as Russia, the PRC, and Iran where it draws the line between engagement in Latin America and the Caribbean, and actions which unacceptably undermine US security and other interests in the region.

Reciprocally, the U.S. can also do more to facilitate engagements by those extra-hemispheric actors whose objectives and practices are consistent with democracy, free markets, and the rule of law in the region, such as India, Japan, and South Korea. If our current era is the “Century of the Pacific,” then one cornerstone of our strategy should be to coordinate with like-minded states on both the Asian and American sides of that ocean to advance projects such as the Trans-Pacific Partnership, and initiatives of others such as the Pacific Alliance, to ensure that the regime that prevails across the Pacific is one in which

<sup>37</sup> Jeff Franks, “Chinese navy hospital ship visits Cuba, Caribbean,” Reuters, October 22, 2011, <http://in.reuters.com/article/2011/10/21/idINIndia-60058520111021>.

<sup>38</sup> “Armadas de China y Chile Realizaron Ejercicios Navales,” Noticias FFAA Chile. October 16, 2013, <http://noticiasffaachile.blogspot.com/2013/10/armadas-de-china-y-chile-realizaron.html>.

<sup>39</sup> “PLAN taskforce conducts joint maritime exercise with Brazilian Navy,” Ministry of National Defense, Peoples Republic of China, Official Website, October 28, 2013, [http://eng.mod.gov.cn/DefenseNews/2013-10/28/content\\_4472787.htm](http://eng.mod.gov.cn/DefenseNews/2013-10/28/content_4472787.htm).

<sup>40</sup> For a more detailed discussion of such scenarios, see R. Evan Ellis, “The Strategic Relevance of Latin America for the United States,” U.S. Army War College Strategic Studies Institute, December 8, 2014, <http://strategicstudiesinstitute.army.mil/index.cfm/articles/The-Strategic-Relevance-of-Latin-America/2014/12/08>.

<sup>41</sup> For a more detailed discussion of such possibilities, see R. Evan Ellis, “Strategic Insights: The Strategic Relevance of Latin America for the United States,” U.S. Army War College Strategic Studies Institute, December 8, 2014, <http://strategicstudiesinstitute.army.mil/index.cfm/articles/The-Strategic-Relevance-of-Latin-America/2014/12/08>.

<sup>42</sup> See, for example, R. Evan Ellis, “Re-Engagement with Cuba: The Strategic Calculus,” War on the Rocks, December 18, 2011, <http://warontherocks.com/2014/12/re-engagement-with-cuba-the-strategic-calculus/>.

democratic states, respecting human rights, free markets, and the rule of law, can thrive.

There are also still other ways in this time of tight budgets that, without expensive new programs, the Administration and this Congress can demonstrate that Latin America and the Caribbean are fundamental for US security and prosperity. It would be refreshing, for example, for the President and Congressional leaders to mention the region more often when on trips to other parts of the world, just as visits to Latin America by Administration officials are filled with discussions of ISIL, Ebola, or North Korea.

Latin America and the Caribbean will also be listening, I suspect, for how many times the

region is mentioned (other than for matters of immigration and border security), by candidates for the U.S. Presidency in 2016.

Arguably in no other part of the world does a region's prosperity and good governance so affect the well-being of the United States, and in no other region do failures so immediately bring economic refugees, criminal actors, and potentially, terrorists to our borders, as Latin America and the Caribbean.

For no other region is what happens there a matter of "family" as this region is for so many Americans. Latin America and the Caribbean deserve our attention; its security and prosperity are in our common interest.

## Стратегическое значение Западного полушария: интересы США в регионе

**Роберт Эван Эллис, PhD**, профессор Института стратегических исследований Военного колледжа Армии США (Карлайсл Барракс, Пенсильвания)

***Аннотация:** В статье анализируется значение Латинской Америки и Карибского бассейна относительно безопасности США. Автор подчеркивает, что взаимоотношения США с данным регионом связано не только с инвестициями США, но и с рядом проблем, таких как террористическая деятельность, преступность, беженцы. В статье выделяются четыре основные угрозы: организованная преступность, исламский радикализм, Россия и Китай. Автор детально рассматривает данные угрозы и анализирует их влияние в регионе на США. Также делаются выводы о дальнейшей стратегии и необходимых мерах Соединенных Штатов Америки по отношению к странам латиноамериканского региона.*

**Ключевые слова:** США, Латинская Америка, Карибский бассейн, организованная преступность, исламский радикализм, Иран, Китай, Россия

## The Strategic Importance of the Western Hemisphere: Defining U.S. Interests in the Region

**Robert Evan Ellis, PhD**, Research Professor of Latin American Studies, U.S. Army War College Strategic Studies Institute, Carlisle Barracks, PA

***Abstract:** Testimony analyses the emerging importance of Latin America and the Caribbean relative to the security of the United States. Author highlights that relations between the United States and the region of Latin America are related to the USA's investments and trade as well as to a whole range of problems such as terrorists, crime and refugees. According to the author there are four fundamental challenges in Latin America and the Caribbean: organized crime, Islamic radicalism, Russia and China. The author examines in detail these challenges and analyses their influence in the region on the United States. Furthermore, the author stresses that the USA should take necessary measures and develop further strategy to improve the relations with Latin-American countries.*

**Key words:** the USA, Latin America, the Caribbean, organized crime, Islamic radicalism, Iran, China, Russia